MINUTES
of the

PUBLIC HEARING HELD ON
APRIL 24, 2013
THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII, CONVENED A PUBLIC
HEARING ON WEDNESDAY, APRIL 24, 2013 AT 6:03 P.M., WITH CHAIR GLADYS C.
BAISA PRESIDING FOR THE PURPOSE OF RECEIVING TESTIMONY ON THE
PROPOSED OPERATING BUDGET AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS PROGRAM FOR
THE FISCAL YEAR JULY 1, 2013 TO JUNE 30, 2014.
CHAIR BAISA: Will the public hearing on the Mayor's Proposed Budget for the Fiscal Year
ending June 30, 2014, please come to order.
Mr. Clerk, would you call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS ELEANORA COCHRAN, DONALD G.
COUCH JR., S. STACY CRIVELLO, DONALD S. GUZMAN,
MICHAEL B. WHITE, AND CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS G. RIKI HOKAMA AND MICHAEL P.
VICTORINO, AND VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL.
There were approximately 50 members of the public in attendance.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK LANCE TAGUCHI: Madam Chair, there are six Members
present and three excused. A quorum is present to conduct the business of the
Council.

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening everyone and welcome to this public hearing this evening.
We are here to discuss the Mayor's version of the Fiscal Year '14 Budget. We'd like
to thank you for coming.
Mr. Clerk, if you could answer, is the public hearing, has it been properly noticed?
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, the notice of this public hearing on the Mayor's
Proposed Budget and Capital Program was published in the April 9 and 17 editions
of the Maui News.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
In accordance with Section 9.4 of the Revised Charter of the County of Maui, the
public is invited to provide testimony before the Council recording, regarding the
Mayor's Proposed Budget for the Fiscal Year ending June 30, 2014, and Proposed
Capital Program.
We have established limited telephone interactive communication that enables
individuals from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai to provide testimony from our District
Offices. If individuals wish to testify from one of these locations, they should please
sign up with District Office staff at that location.
For individuals who will be testifying in the chamber, please sign up at the desk
located in the eighth floor lobby, just outside the chamber there, out there.
Pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier is allowed to testify up to three
minutes with one minute to conclude. When testifying, please state your name and
the name of any organization you are representing.
For those of us with cell phones or other noise making devices, this would be a good
time, folks, to please turn them off or set them on the silent mode so we will have no
disruptions during the preceding's.
We have already been informed by the Clerk that the public hearing was duly noted.
So, Mr. Clerk, if we could proceed with public testimony; Members, with no
objections.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Hana Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first
testifier.
MS. DAWN LONO: Good evening. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and I have no
one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Lanai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first
testifier.
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MS. DENISE FERNANDEZ: Good evening. This is Denise Fernandez at the Lanai Office
and we have no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Molokai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first
testifier.
MS. ELLA ALCON: Good evening. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify in the chambers is Tane Haili.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, if you could announce the next testifier, so that the next testifier if
you would please proceed to a place where you can rapidly come up it'll help us
move things this evening.
Good evening. Mr. Clerk, go and announce the second person.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Lydell Lincoln.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, please proceed, sir.

TESTIMONY
MR. TANE HAIL!, MAUI FAMILY SUPPORT SERVICES:
Good evening, Distinguished Chair and Councilmembers. My name is Tane
Kualiiokalani Haili. I'm here to speak in behalf of Maui Family Support Services; part
of the County substance abuse program. I'm also a single-father and a disabled
veteran, as well as a full-time college student.
I'm here to speak in regards to how this program obviously has been very much a big
support in my life; the direction of it, the staff that has been pretty much indispensable
and very supportive of me through my very hard and difficult time. My significant,
former significant other got into substance. And my son, who is four years old, who
just turned four, being also a single-father that grew up in a single-father home,
single-family home, it was very difficult to lay out this kind of program to help fathers
like myself who are single and obviously need a little bit of a guide and a path to help
bring this forward.
Cause I think that obviously some of the support services, there's a lot of support for
the ladies side and obviously for the children. I think there needs to be more support
for the men. And I think there needs to be some guidance which I think this family,
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Maui Family Support Services provides that. The FIT Program, which is the
Fatherhood Involvement Team with Lydell, Shannon, and Al, have been very much
greatly supportive.
Otherwise I, I, I hope that the budgets, obviously I know that there's so much
constraints in regards to where and which direction the budget should go. There's so
many viable programs that do need that budget. But I think Maui Family Support
Services is, is one of those key programs. I mean, to do one thing is to, to take care
of a existing problem, it's another thing to prevent it from going any further.
So, I hope you guys do not cut the budget for them at all. Please, I beg you,
honorably. And I hope humbly that you guys hear me. That's all. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Haili. Anybody, questions for our testifier?
Seeing none, thank you for being here.
MR. HAIL!: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Lydell Lincoln, to be followed Jani
Sheppard.
MR. LYDELL LINCOLN, MAUI FAMILY SUPPORT SERVICES:
Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Councilmembers. My name is Lydell Lincoln. I'm a Fatherhood
Involvement Team facilitator for Maui Family Support Services.
You know, the programs, the programs that we provide, you know, are very impactful
for, you know, not just, not just fathers, you know, as far as from my department, but
male caregivers. You know the, the County substance abuse fund that supports
Maui Family Support Services goes to a good cause. You know, I myself am a Maui
Drug Court graduate and, you know, sometimes, you know, sobriety just isn't
enough, you know, to have long-term effects on families.
And Maui Family Support Services and the programs that we provide give that extra
support and that extra life, life tools and necessities to really, really help families in
the, in the community come together, you know, especially the, the fathers.
You know, it's proven, proven facts that, you know, if a healthy father is in, in a home,
you know, the kids and, and the well-being and the family itself functions a lot better.
And, you know, coming from my experience, you know, with substance abuse and,
and things of that sort, you know, it took more than just becoming sober to, to help
me succeed in life. And that, that is with programs, and outreaches, and support,
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and really life tools as far as, you know, communication and parenting that we at
Maui Family Support Services do provide.
So, I would ask that you guys continue supporting Maui Family Support Services.
And, you know, once again, I, I thank you guys for the support in the past and ask for
continued support. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Lincoln.
Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you again.
MR. LINCOLN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Jani Sheppard, followed by Michael
Trells.
MS. JANI SHEPPARD, MAUI FAMILY SUPPORT SERVICES:
Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Councilmembers. Thank you so much for taking time to hear
our testimony this evening. I just wanted to thank you for the support that you've
given to Maui Family Support Services.
We do prevention work. Our mission is the prevention of child abuse and neglect.
We do that through a myriad of services including Fatherhood and Early Head Start.
We work with our community partners to avoid duplication of services. And when I
say avoid duplication, meaning where there's not a need for more services. And we
appreciate all of our partners and, and being able to do that in the community.
The, the issue of child abuse and neglect is in our community, it's all over, all over
our country. It doesn't matter who you are, what your income is; it, it really does
affect all families. Our role and what we've been working with in the community for
the past 32 years to do is to provide prevention services so that we don't get to that
costly point of all the intervention services that, that are awesome but that we want to
try to avoid having to provide if we can just catch families early and provide the
strengths and support that they need early on.
So, again, thank you so much for your support now and in the past as well. Thank
you so much.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, Ms. Sheppard, thank you. Thank you for your hard work.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Michael Trells, followed by Nancy
Johnson.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MR. MICHAEL TRELLS, MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY:
Good evening, Distinguished Chair and Councilmembers. I'm here to testify for the
MEO BEST Program and also the Rental Assistance Program.
I came out of prison; I did twenty years in prison. And I've worked through the BEST
Program for the last six years on work furlough. And I've managed to save money
and, you know, do some really good budgeting.
But, by the time I got out, I got out last July, and then by January all my funds was
depleted because I had to quit my job which was outside because of a heart
condition. And then I had to go on unemployment until I could find a indoor job. And
as of yet, I still haven't found that indoor job.
But, the Rental Assistance Program, I went to them and I explained to them and they
were, they were very, they were very nice about it and very respectful. And they've
really made it easy for me to get at least three months rental assistance. And with
that also came budgeting and finance classes to show me how to set up a checking
account, a savings account, how to improve my credit. And I took advantage of all
these classes. Now I've got a little bit of money saved up and I hope that I can
continue doing this so I can at least pay my rent.
Because a lot of times, there are folks out there, you know, they're just getting out of
jail and they're just getting out of the BEST Program and the Work Furlough
Program. They have to decide if they're going to pay their rent of if they're going to
eat their meals or if, you know, if they can provide, you know, like drive, drive their
vehicle. That's how critical the BEST Program really is. And the community
assistance for the rental, you know they step in and they help.
And it doesn't seem like a lot of money, but at that time it takes a lot of stress off the
person, you know, because there's nothing worse than laying, laying awake at night
wondering where's this money going to come from, how am I going to do this, you
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know? And I don't want to say that this would be a lot of people, but you know,
financial stress is one of the leading causes of suicide.
So, when you, when you make your determination I want to ask that you give money
to the MEO BEST Program and let them help as many people out there as they can
because nothing has been wasted. Not only are they helping the folks out, you
know, with, with the money, they're also showing them how to make more money and
how to take care of themselves properly. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for coming tonight. We really appreciate your
testimony.
Members, any questions? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. TRELLS: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Nancy Johnson, to be followed by
Brandie Waikiki and Brendan Ho.
MS. NANCY JOHNSON, UNIVERSITY OF HAWAII, MAUI COLLEGE:
Good evening. I'm Nancy Johnson. I'm testifying for the Mayor's proposal for
UH Maui College for the Maui Oral Health Center and Dental Program. And I've
testified before and I've talked a lot about our students and our patients and the
people of Maui County.
Today I want to talk very briefly about an opportunity that requires us to have our
clinic open over the next year. In the Affordable Care Act, the National Affordable
Care Act, oral health is a major component. And there's a lot of Federal money
available for different proposals. For example, one of the things that the Affordable
Care Act does is include 32 million new Americans, thousands of Hawaiian, Hawaii
residents, to be insured. And a major essential component of the insurance includes
children's oral health.
So, on many, we've talked about the number of people who right now on Maui, who
need the care, but we're going to have a large influx of people over the next year and
we need to, and there's going to be Federal funding available to serve those
individuals.
The strategies included in the Affordable Care Act include targeting children,
pregnant women, parents, the elderly, individuals with disabilities, ethnic and racial
minority populations; including Native Hawaiians and Native Americans. That
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proposal expands existing school-based dental sealant programs which currently in
Hawaii are not active, but will be reactivated with using some Federal funds. And
that's included in the Governor's initiative for oral health as well.
It includes, requires health programs to cover pediatric oral health services as an
essential health benefit, expand school-based dental sealant programs, provides
grants for dental training programs, provides funds for community health centers, and
creates National Healthcare Workforce Commission identifying oral health as a major
priority area.
So, I wanted to let you know that not only do we need to serve the people of Maui,
but maintaining our clinic provides an opportunity for us to get some Federal funding.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you so much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, or persons, Brandie Waikiki and
Brendan Ho; followed by Ned Davis.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.
MS. BRANDIE WAIKIKI AND MR. BRENDAN HO, MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY:
My name is Brandie Waikiki. I'm speaking on behalf-CHAIR BAISA: Brandie, can you get close to your mic? We can't hear you, dear. Pull it
down towards you.
MS. WAIKIKI: Right here?
CHAIR BAISA: Little bit more.
MS. WAIKIKI: Right there?
CHAIR BAISA: Good.
MS. WAIKIKI: Okay. I'm here testifying for MEO Head Start Early Childhood Education.
And I just want to thank everybody for the support that they're giving my children; that
they have given my past two children and my child now. And, sorry, I'm lost for
words.
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MR. HO: Good evening, Council, and good evening, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Close to the mic, honey, so we can hear you.
MR. HO: Oh. Can you hear me now?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. HO: I'm a father of six. Three of my kids already went through the MEO Head Start
Early Childhood Development Program. And I can honestly say that it helped my
family and other families out there. And I can speak on behalf of our community of
Maui, for the families that it really helped low-income families and it helped my family
and my kids.
And if there wasn't any program out there like this, I don't think my child or my kids
would have the education that they have right now. And I ask you to not to cut any
budget for this MEO Head Start Program because this future is for the kids, you
know. And, they're going to take our place. So, we had our time and I think we got
to focus on the kids now. And, that's what I'm trying to do as a father and also for my
kids and everybody else's kids out there.
So, I just want to thank you guys for keeping it open and just continue to keep up the
hard work and just, we really appreciate what you guys do, and for all your guys time.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for coming.
Members, questions? Seeing none, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Ned Davis, followed by Thomas Lee.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening. Go ahead.
MR. NED DAVIS, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:

Okay, all set? Great. Hi, My name is Ned Davis and I'm the local manager for a
company called Trex Enterprises. I'm also a board member of MEDB and I'm here
tonight to testify on MEDB's behalf.
First, I'd like to thank you for, for your past support of MEDB, and of course to ask
you to please continue in the future. And I think this is especially important in these
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rather trying economic times because I believe that MEDB is, is, is an investment
really. It helps create businesses and hire people here on Maui; and specifically with
high paying and high quality jobs.
Some examples that, that I can give you of late include Ardent, that, that they were
originally I guess formed in Virginia, came here opened a branch on Maui in MEDB's
conference room. Now, they employ dozens of people here; I think the latest count
was about 30, and have multiple suites in, in, in the tech park. I, I actually had an
opportunity recently to present them with a small-business award over in Honolulu.
Then a little bit closer to home, or closer to the heart is my own, smaller than Ardent,
I'm afraid, but my own small branch of Trex Enterprises here on Maui. In the past
year alone, I've hired three female scientists and engineers here on Maui. MEDB's
Women in Tech program would be proud; Leslie would be, be proud of me.
And I can say without a doubt that the very first contract I, I won here on, on Maui to
get started, I, I couldn't have done without MEDB's help. They, they really, they,
they've really helped give me the, the connections, introduced me to the right people
to, to do that. And, you know, MEDB, and Jeanne, and Leslie, and I have plans to try
to lure even more high-tech businesses here to Maui in, in the future.
So to, I, I guess to reiterate, these examples are actually, you know, good highpaying, high-tech jobs that, that people can really support a, a family on. And, in
general, is people who are here on Maui or are from Maui and, and wouldn't have the
opportunity to come back without these businesses being here. So, I hope that you'll
continue to support MEDB's efforts in the future. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. You're associated with some very powerful women.
Members, any questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. DAVIS: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Thomas Lee, to be followed by Melissa Prince.
MR. THOMAS LEE, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.
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MR. LEE: Madam Chairman and the Council. My name is TK Lee, I go by initials, and I am
at the Pacific Joint Information Technology Center in the Research and Development
Park. And I'm here to testify on the behalf of MEDB and how they have helped us
establishing a government program for healthcare IT support and specifically all that
support to be done in Maui.
I'm a nurse, retired Navy, and we were doing software programs that were
specifically developed for medical use in theater; so Afghanistan, Iraq, and the Gulf
War. And we knew that we had some very excellent support with one company here
in Hawaii. So, through the Senator Inouye's help before, we started with a little
special interest money that was about $4 million, in 2009. In 2010, we were able to
grow that to $34 million a year in budgeted resource; to be spent on research
projects here in the islands.
After that, we've done a contract that Ardent is one of the people we enticed to come
here to the park. And that contract has seven prime vendors, all of which must
execute their programs here in Maui or within 300 miles of Kihei.
Our support has brought over 60 employees to the park in budgeted firms. We are
about to, we awarded 20, I'm sorry $34 million last year, $18 million this year in
FY '12 dollars; which are about to be finalized and awarded. And we have about
$21 million in FY '13 funds that we're selecting projects with now.
Our support at MEDB has been invaluable. Recruiting, finding those people who can
grow others to make, to be interested in healthcare and IT is very important.
Incorporation into the community and help with people who have children and schoolage children to get them to come here and stay here; Kama'aina Come Home
Programs.
An availability of finding these people and growing a small IT division in the islands
used to be called the little Silicon Valley of the Pacific. We're very proud of that but
we also want to support MEDB and their help with us. And we use them to help us
find people, keep people. All of our vendors that we've brought on; seven companies
as prime and twenty subcontractors have all been sent to them to see how they can
help bring their employees here and integrate them into the beautiful Hawaiian
culture. So, I would ask you to please support their efforts and I really appreciate
your time this evening.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, questions for the testifier? Thank you very much.
MR. LEE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Impressive numbers. Thank you.
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MR. LEE: Thank you, Ma'am.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Melissa Prince, to be followed by Joanne Magliba.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.
MS. MELISSA PRINCE:
Good evening. My name is Melissa Prince and good evening to Members of the
Maui County Council. I am here tonight to testify on the proposed Maui County
Budget.
It has been reported that the Mayor wants to raise property taxes while the Salary
Commission just approved pay increases for the Mayor and the County Council.
A recent letter to the Maui News asked, "Where's the outrage?" Well, I am here to
say, I am outraged. The economy is not humming along as well as the increase in
tourism seems to suggest. We hear that the unemployment rate in Maui is going
down. But my guess is that many unemployed people probably stopped looking for
work.
And yet, the Mayor wants to raise property taxes while getting a pay raise for himself
and for yourselves that will be higher than Honolulu's Mayor and Councilors. No
wonder the State wants to take away the County's transient accommodations tax.
The argument that Maui's property taxes are low compared to the mainland
conveniently ignores the fact that our property taxes don't pay for public education
like on the mainland. In other words, Maui's property taxes shouldn't have to be high
because they don't pay for public education.
Most renters on Maui probably don't realize that their property tax rate adds about
$200 a month to their rent bill. This rate penalizes Maui's poorest residents. Why?
Because officials know they can get away with it. They know that renters are working
multiple jobs, can't afford the paper, and don't have time to testify at public meetings.
The renter's rate needs to be dropped, not raised. And there should be a simple onepage form for landlords, that landlords can fill out, showing they are passing the
savings on to provide an affordable rental unit.
Furthermore, I believe all top-tier County salaries should be scaled back by
50 percent.
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In addition, the rates paid by A&B and Monsanto should be raised substantially for all
the pollution and contamination they are inflicting on the residents and visitors alike.
All County offices should be moved back to the County property so we don't have to
pay, be, have to be paying rent to A&B and to others, which are another unnecessary
drain on taxpayers.
Lastly, from a spiritual perspective, don't forget the dream Daniel interpreted for the
King of Babylon. The King was punished for being thrown out of, and thrown out of
the palace because, and had to eat grass like a cow for seven years until the King
acknowledged that all power comes from God alone.
In other words, if you ignore the poor and enrich yourselves, you may find yourselves
removed from power. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Melissa.
Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:
Baguio-Larena.

Next testifier is Joanne Magliba, followed by Edel

CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.
MS. JOANNE MAGLIBA, MAUI FAMILY SUPPORT SERVICES:
Good evening. My name is Joanne Magliba and I am here today to share with you
my experiences with Maui Family Support Services.
My twins and I participated in the program from July 2005 to July 2008. From the
time my twins were born to the time they were three, they have been there for us
every step of the way. I'm sure many of you may know that having a child is a
blessing, but it is never an easy task. In my case, having twins meant double the joy,
but it also meant double the responsibility.
I remember the day we were being discharged from the hospital feeling really
nervous and scared. The nurse asked if there was anything else she could do and if
there was anything else I needed. And I asked her, yeah, will you come home with
me?
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Before we could leave, a representative from Maui Family Support Services came
into my room and asked if I would be interested in participating in their program.
Without hesitation, I agreed to becoming a participant and welcomed them into our
home.
They made weekly visits, monitoring my children's mental and physical growth. And
it was through their visits that I learned about my daughter's colic cries, my son's
speech delay, and both their high needs of sensory stimulation.
They referred us to the right pediatricians, speech therapist, occupational therapist,
and an early intervention program called IMUA. On top of all the referred specialists
that were, that my twins were seeing, Maui Family Support representatives continued
the home visits and implemented more developmental exercises.
My twins, now seven, are healthy and smart. They are in the accelerated first grade
class at Kamali'i Elementary. They enjoy learning, playing sports, and socializing
with their peers. I love when people comment their caring and bubbly personality. I
strongly believe that their academic, physical, and social achievements are highly
influenced by the program.
The program not only helped my children grow healthy and strong, it also helped me
become a stronger, independent, and confident individual. The program gave me an
opportunity to grow, develop, and ultimately to understand and discover myself to
make appropriate choices in life. For example, I made a choice to homeschool my
twins for two years instead of paying for preschool. We set up short-term goals like
going back to work part-time, and long-term goals like going back to school for my
Bachelor's full-time.
Today I am still working part-time as a massage therapist and in school full-time
through the UH Manoa Outreach Program. This time next year I will be graduating
with my Bachelor's Degree in Early Education.
My times coming up soon. I could go on about this program and the wonderful
people who work for them. But, I guess that's just something I could share another
time. Thank you so much. And thank you Mrs. Tammy Ruiz for everything you've
done for us. We couldn't have done it without you all. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Edel Baguio-Larena, followed by
Shannon Carrier.
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CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.
MS. EDEL BAGUIO-LARENA, MAUI FAMILY SUPPORT SERVICES:
Aloha, Honorable Chair. Good evening. Councilmembers, good evening. You've
heard four people testify for Maui Family Support Services; and I also work with Maui
Family Support Services, but with the Early Head Start Program. So, I'll make my
testimony short, and thank you for your time.
I just came here to express our sincerest gratitude for your continued support for
Early Head Start. Without the County funding, we can, we are not able to leverage
Federal funds. And we provide comprehensive early childhood education for the
three islands in Maui County.
Most importantly, there is a parent who wanted to come today but she can't come,
so, I would like to share her letter to you, to all of you.
The Early Head Start Program is an important community resource for families with
young children. Without my son being a part of Early Head Start, I am not sure at
what state my marriage and my family would be like. My son entered the program
under foster care while I was going through domestic violence issues.
I am grateful every day that there are people like Elisa, Sarah, and Jenny; these are
our teachers in the Lahaina Early Childhood Development Program, in our Lahaina
Center that is housed at Ka Hale A Ke Ola Resource Center. These teachers helped
my son's development and growth. Every mom thinks their child is special and I
believe my son is now extra special because of Early Head Start.
I am very proud that AJ, is not yet three, but I can carry a conversation with him, and
he's capable of being enrolled in every preschool and able to take care of himself.
The sweetest gift was when he sang me Happy Birthday last week repeatedly. I fell
asleep to his singing.
This is just my story. And I'm sure other parents would like to share their story and
share how the program elevated the quality of their life, enriched the lives of their
children, and at the same time fulfill everyone's life progress. Thank you for your
time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you so much.
MS. BAGUIO-LARENA: Thank you so much.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Shannon Carrier, followed by Lovern
Nicolas.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.
MR. SHANNON CARRIER, MAUI FAMILY SUPPORT SERVICES:
Good evening, Chair and Councilmembers. Thank you very much for your time. I
am here on behalf of Maui Family Support Services as well. And we are extremely
grateful to you guys for all of your support for our programs.
And I had a teacher who was going to come and speak on behalf of our Teen Voice
Program. And she sent me an email about 20 minutes ago and said she was not
going to be able to attend. So, I would like to read that to you if, if possible.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. If you can get it in your time, please go ahead.
MR. CARRIER: Okay, yes. She says, aloha, my name is MaryAnn Jenness and I am an
eighth grade science and health education teacher at Lokelani Intermediate School in
Kihei. Today I come to the Finance Budget Committee requesting the continuation of
funding for Maui Family Support Services, Teen Voice and Life Skills Program.
Our students have been blessed for the past two school years, having Shannon
Carrier and Sam Peralta come into our classroom to teach our eighth graders some
basic life skills, including the following topics: self-esteem, self-worth, communication
skills, the ability to stand up for yourself, and appreciation of family and friends,
attentive listening skills, goal setting, morals and values, as well as character building
skills.
Students learn through several different methods of presentation: role-playing, small
group settings, and individual verbal and written questions and responses. Please
know how beneficial the Maui Family Support Services, Teen Voice and Life Skills
classes have been for our students. For some of our students coming from singleparent families, they rarely get a chance to connect with a positive male role-model.
What a great opportunity to be engaged in this powerful, positive program. I humbly
ask for your vote to keep this program alive with your financial backing. Mahalo for
your time. MaryAnn Jenness.
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And with that said, as a new Maui County's representative on the State Commission
of Fatherhood, I am honored to serve this community. And the funding that you guys,
have programs have allowed for our County Substance Abuse Program and our
Teen Voice Program is what has helped enable us to also leverage funds from other
grant and foundation sources to be able to expand our fatherhood involvement
program on Molokai and Lanai. And so, we are grateful. And I thank you once again
for your time and your support for all of our programs. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. And thank you for your service on the Fatherhood
Commission. You know, it really is important that we include the dads.
Members, any questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Lovern, excuse me, Lovern Nicolas,
followed by Pat Borge.
MR. LOVERN NICOLAS, MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY:
Good evening. I'm here to testify for MEO, the BEST Program and the Rental
Assistance.
I mean, I was incarcerated and I needed to find one job. They helped me fill out
resumes, look for job, and they took me around. I mean, they not just there for help
me out. But, I mean, like, they're real sincere. They, they want to help me out; they
want to help us out.
And in upon getting released, I needed one place for stay and I went through the
Rental Assistance at MEO. They helped me in three months. I mean, I was afraid. I
didn't know if I was going to make um by myself. But with their help, I mean, they
helped me stand on my feet better, you know. I was able to save money. I was
taking classes for help budget my money and for manage my money. And, I mean, I
grateful for all they doing.
And I just hope that you guys continue to support them and, and all they do. That's
all I got to say.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for coming. We really appreciate your testimony.
Is there any questions for our testifier? Seeing none, again, mahalo.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Pat Borge followed by Nicholas Lee.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MR. PAT BORGE:
Good evening, Councilmembers. My name is Pat Borge.
First of all, I would just like to get, there's two issues that I would like to bring up; is
the TVR and the B&B. On that taxes there, right now you have a long-term rentals
pay more than a B&B and a TVR on taxes. That's ridiculous.
I use to rent out my house and I pay more taxes than a TVR, than renting six
buildings to some tourists. And I rented to some local people who's trying to make a
go on this island. Shame, shame, shame. I don't know how you guys figured that
one out.
To me, the TVR bill and a B&B bill is about rezoning, and that's the bottom line. And
you guys just sticking this B&B's and TVR's in our neighborhood and they don't
belong in our neighborhoods. And I tell you, someday somebody's going to have
enough money to take the County to court and challenge you on this zoning issue.
You wait. You guys go, you guys going to get it yet.
Also, I don't understand how Mayor Alan Arakawa, I don't know how many assistants
he have up in the ninth floor. But all of a sudden he gets a raise. You know, a big
substantial raise now; taxpayer's money, taxpayer's money that I pay. I don't know
how he, how he, they justify that. Where the President of the United States take a
cut in pay because of what's happening in Federal government, and here the Salary
Commission, which is appointed by the Mayor, well is nominated by the Mayor and
appointed by the Council, give the Council a raise.
I'm not saying you guys don't work hard but I don't think you deserve a raise, not a
15 percent raise. Everybody deserves a raise in this world. But when you run for
County Council, you run with the idea of representing the people of Maui County. If
you want to be a millionaire, go, go on the private sector. Cause this is about taking
care of the people of this island. You know what I mean?
And right now there's people who cannot even pay their water bill, who cannot even
pay their mortgage; they're losing their homes. And you people talking about getting
a raise. You mean these non-profits got to come in here and beg you for money?
There's still no sidewalks in Haiku. There's still no sidewalks in Makawao Avenue.
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You know, to me, the people of Maui, you guys got to realize out there, you people of
Maui, that these people, the Council and the government work for us. Understand,
we are paying them to make policies to help us; not for us to help them.
I'm tired of it. I'm just tired to see TVR's and B&B laughing all the way to the bank
while the local people suffer because they using the services just like any tourist that
stay at the hotel. And you guys cannot convince me otherwise. And you guys better
start looking at this because this is wrong. Thank you very much. I'm sorry. I mean
you guys, I know you guys work hard but it's no time for a raise. Think about it.
You know, my mother use to say when guys get greedy yeah, you know what they
use to say, the kupunas use to say? Shame on you. Shame on them. And that's the
way I feel. I'm sorry. Aloha and good night.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you, Mr. Borge.
MR. BORGE: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Nicholas Lee, followed by Tricia-Lee
Lum Ho.
MR. NICHOLAS LEE:
Aloha, Council. My name is Nicholas Lee and I'm 28. And I've been going to the
skate park, the Keopuolani Skate Park ever since the thing was made. And what I
noticed is that it was made under, like a rollerblade concept which makes it, for us
skateboarders way more dangerous to learn on. And, the thing is that most of the
people that attend the park are maybe like 95 percent skateboarders.
And, what I'm trying to ask is that we're not trying to ask a lot. We just feel like some
changes need to be made on the features of the park to kind of mellow it out. But,
the thing is, excuse me.
Can I come back cause I got to drink water?
CHAIR BAISA: Can we take a brief recess here? Just for a minute. Members, we'll be in
recess.
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(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 6:46 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 6:47 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT, EXCEPT MEMBERS
HOKAMA AND VICTORINO, AND VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR BAISA: Will the meeting please come back to order.
Proceed.
MR. LEE: Okay. We just, I talked to the kids and the adults there. We have like really good
cost effective ideas to make the park safer. But the thing is like, like accidents are
inevitable but if you guys help us out we can make the place way more safe, like to,
to learn on and stuff; especially for newcomers. Cause when they come there they
don't know what to do because the, the, the features of the park are way too
aggressive and a lot of people, my time going there, I see people go to the hospital
and stuff. So, if there's like, if you guys can contact me after or if there's somebody I
can talk to, I can gather some really good ideas.
And, like, I noticed that you guys did a lot of patchwork on there. And it's been years
since you guys, like, ever touched that thing. But, everybody really appreciates you
guys taking, like, care of us. So, and it's, you hardly going to see people that, you
know, are, use the park and come down and talk about stuff like this. So, I'm pretty
sure you know what I mean because I don't know when's the last time you had a park
user come and talk about, you know, the skate park. So, I mean, like I, like I said
again, we get some really cost-effective ideas for the park that will make the park
200 percent more enjoyable.
And apologize for my throat thing earlier but that's not, that has never happened to
me before. I don't know what happened. Maybe I'm dehydrated. I don't know.
But, yeah so, like I said, if there's somebody I can talk to later about these ideas.
They're, they're really good. And, cause that park is overdue. That park is like, has
not been touched for years like I said. And for you guys to fix, like, cause over time
the, the park shifts a lot and then like some places are higher than others and people
would hit that and face-plant. So, if you guys could, okay, that's pretty much it. But,
thank you for, thank you for hearing me out.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Lee for being here. Hang on a second. We
might have questions from the Members.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
Actually, can you stick around. I, I'll speak to you about the park issues.
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MR. LEE: Okay, yeah. I'll stay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Guzman is the Member is charge of recreation so I'm sure he's
very interested in any suggestions you have. Thank you for coming.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Tricia-Lee Lum Ho, followed by Lisa
Darcy.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.
MS. TRICIA-LEE LUM HO, MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY:
Aloha mai kakou. My name is Tricia-Lee Lum Ho and we are testifying on behalf of
the MEO Head Start Program.
He usually uses just one dollop of gel to spruce his short hair. But on this special
day, he sneaked two pumps of his older brother's hair gel. He is proud to sport a
hairdo spiked tall on the top and the side slicked back. An orange and black school
shirt left un-tucked but crisp looking covers a third of his faded blue jeans.
He hops while humming a cheerful tune on all of the colorful hopscotch numbers that
are painted on the walkways fronting each classroom. Feeling especially proud to be
wearing laced, not velcro sneakers, he passes the backpacks hanging below
classroom windows, passes the cubbyholes for slippers and shoes, and can't help
but stop next to a planters box.
Look they're starting to grow, says the little boy, who at age five can ID the plant by
its leaves and fruit. His proud mother finally catches up to him and he shows her the
unripened fruit saying, pretty soon can make pinakbet yeah mom? With a little
chuckle and tug, he's aimed back into the direction of his class where he again took
on a pace like he was on a mission.
As the mother and child stood single-filed outside the hectic classroom, she pointed
out the closest restroom, the cafeteria, and was interrupted by a firm, "yes mom, I
know" from the boy. At hearing this, his mother felt good because he was showing
signs of confidence and comfort even in this new setting.
As they finally entered the chatter filled classroom, the mother saw the teacher
comforting a child in tears next to her desk. And in the opposite corner of the room,
another mom rocking her son to calm his fears of being in a big school. Besides
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tears and little sniffles, she can sense that uncertainty, reluctance, and shyness is
also present among the students.
Hearing her son say, "found it", breaks her attention from the parents having difficulty
with settling their child into their new homeroom. He'd found his desk by reading the
name tags on each one. With a nod and smile of approval, the mother weaved her
way to him through the clusters of little desktops and chairs.
As she began to organize his belongings, she noticed through her peripheral vision
that he was fixated on pronouncing the Spanish word for good-bye that he saw on an
eight by ten poster next to the chalkboard. Within a matter of seconds, he says,
"adios". Seeing the sparkle in his eye, the mother commended him for the correct
pronunciation then hugged him strongly.
Realizing that he's in a sponge-like mode, absorbing information from all that he's
exposed to, she was also very pleased to see that her son was alert, excited to make
new friends, and had an appetite for knowledge. In his heart he really wanted to be
in school and his mother saw it through his eyes.
This was the true story of my son's first day of kindergarten. The point is that he had
been prepared very well for it because of the Head Start Program. I went to work
and could stay focused cause I didn't have to worry about him. I knew he was just
fine. Many accolades to the MEO Head Start Program for focusing on schoolreadiness. It's the crucial stepping stone to successful placement into kindergarten
and is the foundation to raising productive citizens. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Lum Ho.
Members, questions? Seeing none, thank you so much.
MS. LUM HO: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next testifier is Lisa Darcy, to be followed by Sandy Ryan.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.
MS. LISA DARCY, HO'OMOANA FOUNDATION:

Good evening, Madam Chair and Council. I came tonight looking for a champion.
My name is Lisa Darcy and I am the Executive Director at Ho'omoana Foundation. I
am a former Mental Health America board member. I am a former employee of the
State Aloha House and Mental Health Kokua.
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I am here to advocate for individuals with disabilities to be recognized as being at a
financial disadvantage and to have a line item in the budget to support those to
receive reduced fare on our bus line. I am advocating that Maui County recognize
those with disabilities similar, similarly like Oahu's, The Bus, and almost every other
transportation system that I have researched. Seniors, students, and those with
disabilities, and even veterans, are often eligible for reduced fare in these systems,
but not in Maui County.
In my current role, I have the unique capacity when someone steps into my office to
recognize their disabilities and to focus on their strengths. I have seen how investing
in as little as $50.00 in an individual has changed their life and helped them to go
from being unsheltered to sheltered.
I receive requests for bus passes continuously and provide them only to individuals
who are in job search mode and when they get hired. Last week I unfortunately had
to turn down a blind individual who had lost their bus pass; they couldn't afford any
more for the month.
About seven years ago, when the consultants came to Maui to determine the needs
of our community for a bus system, I advocated sometimes on my own for an
increase in the bus routes. There were several times when I was met, met with, oh
it's you again. And, the facilitator's would say, you're the only one here. And I would
say, yes, that's because no buses come here and no buses run at night. That no
longer happens; I'm grateful for the Council, those years for doing that.
I also believe that, even as the seven years ago, it would be a very strong investment
in our community to be proactive again and to fund this. I was amazed at how blind
those consultants were. The attitude changed when we started filling up the
meetings with standing room only. I don't know if you all remember Victor Reyes, but
he masterfully orchestrated seniors and youth to tell their stories. It was a wonderful
sight to see the community centers overflowing with those who needed services. To
this day, seniors and youth have been recognized with the reduced fare. And yet,
even with the significant testimony put forth by individuals with disabilities, they were
not recognized.
Most individuals who, like on SSI and SSDI, are often financially disadvantaged to
the point where they're at poverty level in our County. The cost of living on Maui has
raised significantly and even in the past year, many can, have to survive on seven to
$800 a month, that includes paying their rent. Every dollar in their life has an
exponential consequence. In the past year, the homeless coalition, as a homeless
coalition member, I have seen a significant increase in the . . . of individuals who are
disabled and financially burdened. They need to get to their appointments.
I have one more paragraph if I can continue?
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CHAIR BAISA: Sure. Go ahead.
MS. DARCY: Thank you. In April of last year, I sent packets with a cover letter to, with over
50 signatures to the Mayor, our Transportation Department, and three
Councilmembers; none of whom are here tonight. And I actually did not receive one
response from anybody. I had packets, I had cover letter, I had called them; it was
very, very discouraging to the point where I wasn't even going to show up tonight.
But I feel an obligation to bring this forward again.
So, today's a new day. And like yourselves, I am a public servant. I won't comment
on some of the things about your salaries. I do it because it's part of my fabric like
yours. I urge you to add a line item in, and reduce fare for individuals with disabilities
and recognize them alongside seniors and students.
Thank you so much for your time. I'm grateful that you're here tonight. And like I
said, I'm looking for a champion. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Darcy.
Members, questions?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you, Ms. Darcy, for being
here. Wouldn't these individual, these individuals qualify for the paratransit program?
MS. DARCY: Well, here's the thing, if you had a disability would you want a big bus coming
to your place? Or would you like to be able to walk to a bus stop and be normal like
everybody else if you could?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It's my understanding that that's why there was no disability
thing, it's because the, there's lower rates on the, the paratransit.
MS. DARCY: Well, that actually depends. As I understand it now, individuals, if they had a
bus pass, and I'm not an expert on this part so I won't speak as an expert, they I think
are able to ride it. But if you don't, you do have to pay a fee.
And the other thing is, there are huge buses sent out for one person and you have to
call 24 hours in advance. If you weren't feeling well and you needed to go to your
doctor and the only way you could afford it was to call, you have to call 24 hours in
advance a lot of times, it's extremely inconvenient. It's not normalizing whatsoever.
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I think the cost to the County, I would love to see the numbers on that because I
know people, that if you just reduce their fare, would have a lot more access to public
transportation. It just makes sense.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
MS. DARCY: You're welcome. Thank you for asking.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions? Seeing none, Ms. Darcy, thank you.
MS. DARCY: You're welcome. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Sandy Ryan, followed by Alison
Mikes.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.
MS. SANDY RYAN, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Aloha, Council, Chair Baisa and Councilmembers. A couple of you I'm having the
opportunity to meet for the first time tonight, so aloha mai. My name is Sandy Ryan
and I am a program director at Maui Economic Development Board and I'm here
speaking about the AMOS Conference tonight.
MEDB has organized and presented the AMOS, the Advanced Maui Optical and
Space Surveillance technologies, or AMOS Conference, since 1989. The original
intent of this homegrown technical meeting was to showcase Maui's own space
surveillance capabilities.
In the 14 years since, it has evolved to address global challenges and solutions
shared by the broader international space situational awareness community. And our
audience has grown to include commercial groups that launch satellites and the
civilian agencies that monitor them to government and military organizations to
national labs and international universities that conduct research to inform space
situational awareness.
This year we are facing looming threats of government sequestration and travel
shutdowns. Yet, in spite of that, we are taking a proactive approach to our
conference planning measures this year. We're fortunate to let you know that we've
received a record 120 technical abstracts to the conference this year, 20 percent of
those are from international countries, including: Australia, Belgium, Canada, China,
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the Czech Republic, Germany, Japan, Korea, Poland, Spain, Switzerland, and the
Ukraine.
A positive outcome of our growing international interest was our being invited to
present an AMOS Conference overview by the Japan space forum at their expense
last month.
Also for the last four years, we've been able to welcome 300 middle-school students
from Maui to our space in the classroom event where kids get to meet an astronaut,
do hands-on science activities at the conference venue, and visit the exhibit center.
So, I'm just here to share with you that we are leveraging the County's investment
with industry sponsorships that enable us to nurture and develop the growing
international interest and participation in the conference.
I'd just like to mahalo you for continuing to support the diversification of Maui's
economy through programs like the AMOS Conference.
And while I still have the green light and your kind attention, I'd also like to thank you
for your continued support of Hui Malama Learning Center. I know you've heard
about other aspects of Hui Malama throughout your hearings and deliberations in the
community.
I first came to Hui Malama as a parent when my son was in the eighth grade. And
fast forward six years, I'm now serving as volunteer board chair. And Hui Malama's
approach still fills gaps in educational services here on Maui through our unique
curriculum and our relationships with local employers and businesses that equip our
students with skills and knowledge to ignite their interest in careers that benefit our
future and our local economy. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Sandy.
Members, questions? Seeing none, thank you so much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Alison Mikes, followed by Jeny Bissell.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.
MS. ALISON MIKES, MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY HEAD START:
Hello. My name is Alison Mikes. I had grand plans of printing this out, and it
happened and it got left in my car. I have mommy-brain and that happens. So, I will
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just read this cause if I try to speak it I will start tearing up and it's not pretty for
anybody.
My name is Alison Mikes. I'm here to speak on behalf of MEO Head Start. My
daughter has been in Head, a Head Start student for almost two years now. She has
ADHD, sensory processing disorder, some fine motor delays, and is diagnosed with
failure to thrive, sleep disorders, and I suspect maybe on the autism spectrum.
Our family has been involved in some type of early intervention since we moved to
Maui almost three years ago. First we saw IMUA, then Ella qualified for DOE
services. However, because of this wonderful program, she was afforded the
opportunity to go to school with normally developing children which has proved to be
invaluable for her and I would like to think invaluable for the other children as well.
For all of Maui's other wonderful attributes, there was a serious lack of affordable
qualified preschool on this island. We did not have the opportunity to send Ella
anywhere else that, that would understand her needs and adapt to them.
Through the DOE partnership with MEO Head Start, I was able to send her to school
confidently. She is a completely different child than when she went to school two
years ago. And although I'm sure some of it is maturity, I am certain that some of it is
also to to the, due to the opportunities afforded to her through Head Start.
We are a military family and I do not have the option to move to find a better
preschool. My husband, Major Mikes, and I are thankful every day for the preschool
education Ella has received here. We have not yet received our orders but are
scheduled to move this summer. We will be proud to let them know that our child
learned to read, write her name, and be a better human being in Maui. Head Start
has given her all of this.
Please continue to fund this program. The children of Maui need this program for
their minds and spirits. I definitely needed this program for Ella and without it, I'm not
sure what her kindergarten would look like. She will be going to mainstream class
next year. She will be going to, she will not be going to a special education
classroom. If this program hadn't existed, I'm not sure that would be the case.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for your testimony. Members, questions?
Seeing none, thank you. And thank you for your service.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Jeny Bissell, followed by Breaya Seats.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Good evening.
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MS. JENY BISSELL, MAUI ORAL HEALTH CENTER:
Aloha and mabuhai, Madam Chair and Councilmembers, and members of the
community. I'm here today to offer my strong support to the continued funding and
support of the Maui Oral Health Center at the University of Hawaii, Maui College.
My name is Jeny Bissell. I have lived on West and South Maui for about 40 years. I
am a Registered Nurse working for the State Department of Health, Maui District, for
about 25 years.
About 15 years ago, both State and local government responded to their constituents
and the communities by creating the now 11 years old Maui Oral Health Center under
the entity of the UH Maui College. For 11 years, the Maui Oral Health Center has
been and continuing to serve over 8,000 people yearly; and these are Maui County
residents who are underinsured and uninsured.
Currently we have 29,000 Medicaid recipients living in our County. We also have
11,000 veterans living in our County. These communities do not have adequate
dental insurance coverage and are challenged with access and utilization of primary
care/prevention, early intervention, and tertiary care or treatment dental services.
Before the Maui Oral Health Center was conceived, the State and taxpayers have
spent several hundred thousands to transportation cost, and we have those data if
you need them, and other cost such as lost wages and medical cost.
The Maui Oral Health Center provide gap and much needed services and has served
as a teaching institution here in the County of Maui for future dentists, dental
assistant, hygienist, and support staff.
Maui Oral Health Center and their volunteer Private Dentist Hui, the part of the Hui,
have trained and produced a workforce and have successfully recruited and
sustained dentists, dental assistant, hygienist who may have taken care of you, your
families, your friends, neighbors, as well as your constituents and our citizens.
Another important elements and service is one of the most dear to my heart is the
early identification, education, and referral to dental home. And if they don't have a
dental home, established dental home, then the Maui Oral Health Center serve as
the dental home for these 8,000 people.
Please continue to support the Maui Oral Health Center and help protect and
promote the health of our most vulnerable population; our children and their families.
Thank you so much for your time. And thank you for all of the wonderful things
you're doing in our County. Mahalo.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Bissell. Members, questions?
Seeing none, thank you. Thank you for the work.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Breaya Seats, followed by Kale
Ka'aikala.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.
MS. BREAYA SEATS, MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY:
Good evening, Chair Baisa and Members of the Budget Committee. My name is
Breaya. I am 16 and I attend Maui High School.
I want to thank you for this, for giving me this opportunity to speak tonight. I'm here
to thank you for supporting MEO Youth Service and MEO Transportation. I would
like to share with you a little about myself and how MEO has helped me.
My life has been everything but simple and easy. My father has become the worst
drinker I know and somehow I'm to blame. I know in my heart I'm a wonderful person
that will go far in life, but having a family to support me through it all would make it all
so much better and I will never have that.
I don't know how or why this all started but it did. I had nothing but a dad that wasn't
ready for a daughter and a mom that didn't have the strength to take care of a
newborn. My life was someone no one really wanted. But I knew from the beginning
I had to raise myself through nights and days of a drunk dad and no mom since she
had vanished. All I wanted was to be loved, but that never really worked out either
since all I got was verbal and physical abuse from my dad that should unconditionally
love me.
Now, seeing my life, it all clicks. I know now why I broke loose all those nights and
why I block my feelings. Why show them if there's not one person who really cared?
I roam around this never ending cycle wanting to know answers, but I don't have my
daddy to teach me the ways. I know in my broken being soul I will make it; it's just a
matter of time and effort to fix it.
My future, I will make memorable. I will show people that I'm able to take care of
myself and be successful. I have always been a strong-willed person. But growing
up, I had been searching for a family that was there for me to care. I found that, I
found that in MEO Youth Service. They have not only helped me with my difficult
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times, but they have helped me grow from the inside out. From being in MEO these
past three years, it has helped me become the person I am today.
Thank you for hearing me this evening. I hope that you can continue funding for
MEO Youth Services because the youth of today can find the support they need in
MEO Service. Thank you and good night.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Breaya, for being here tonight.
Members, questions?
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Kale Ka'aikala, followed by Joanne
Gabot.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.
MR. KALE KA'AIKALA:
Thank you for having me. I'm, my name is Kale Ka'aikala. I'm 24 and I'm here to
testify about the skate parks in Maui. But instead of talking about improvements, I
wanted to give you guys reasons why you guys should support skateboarding and
should support new infrastructure for our skate parks. And this is kind of based just
on personal experiences that I've had growing up as a skateboarder here on Maui
County.
CHAIR BAISA: Kale, can you pull the mic up a little closer to you; you're tall. Thank you.
MR. KA'AIKALA: Sorry. Okay. Is that better?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. KA'AIKALA: Okay, for me it gave, I can see that it gives kids a physical outlet which is
really important nowadays because with the technology advancing it seems like video
games and kids are like staying indoors more. And skateboarding is a way to get
them out of the house; get them active. And on top of that, it will encourage a
creative side with them too because much of skateboarding, as much as a physical
challenge it is, it's also a very creative outlet. And it increases creativity and serves
as a gateway for other artistic pursuits.
I guess for me, I think the main reasons why I'd like to see new skate parks is
because it'll enhance the community. If you drive by the skate parks every day after
school, you'll notice how crowded it is and how, I don't know how, like it's very
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utilized. And so, I think increasing skateboarding infrastructure and places where
kids can go for, to skate safely without hassle from the cops, it'll, yeah it'll do good for
the community because it'll get kids out of the house and it'll give them a place to go
instead of staying at home.
And, for me, the reason why I skated and I stuck with skating is because it created a
way for me to bond with people socially. I'm, I was never a really social person. I
was always really shy. And if you know me personally, I don't speak up much. And it
actually has taken me a lot to come here today in front of you guys to speak up. But,
I know that skateboarding does good and it can enhance the community. So, I think
it'll be, yeah, great for you guys to do that.
And, like Nick, I have ideas on how to improve the infrastructure now, cost effectively.
And I would like to, I don't know, if I could meet with someone after also. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
Yeah, if you could stick around, I, I'll speak to you afterwards.
MR. KA'AIKALA: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions? If not, you did just fine. Don't worry about it. Thank
you for coming.
MR. KA'AIKALA: Thank you. Thank you for having me.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Joanne Gabot, followed by Cornelia
Soberano.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.
MS. JOANNE GABOT, MAUI ORAL HEALTH CENTER:
Hi. Good evening. My name is Joanne Gabot and I'm here to testify for the Maui
Oral Health Center. I'm the Co-Clinic Director and a dentist at the Maui Oral Health
Center.
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Since my first testimony back in Kihei, the reality of the possible closure of the Maui
Oral Health Center has come closer. Since then, we've been asked to stop the lab
procedures so that patients, just in case we do close a clinic, they won't be stopped
in mid-treatment. And this has been really painful to tell the patients the situation.
And I've collected a lot of testimonies from them because they haven't, they're not
able to come. But if, I can just give this.
CHAIR BAISA: Staff will pick that up from you. Thank you.
MS. GABOT: Oh, and, that's just an example of how it's negatively affecting the community.
And they, they are concerned about it because the, as what mention, as what Nancy
and Jeny have mentioned, there is an issue with the access to care. And it's not just
the location, because yes, we've got the community clinics, we've got Malama and
Hui, but we all work collaboratively.
Like today, I was, we were calling up between me and Malama Clinic sharing patients
because we were really busy. But, it's not just the location, it's the affordable care;
that's what's concerning, because not every place, not every private practice can
provide that. And as what Nancy had mentioned, there is the Act that Obama's is
promoting.
And an example would be, I have a copy of the UCR fee schedule, like, private
practice versus the Med-QUEST. So, an example would be the composite which is
the white filling, they would normally charge $394 versus our fee which is $85. So,
this is what we're dealing with. And the crowns, you know, they usually charge $964
and then we charge $562. And then, the big one is the dentures. And this is the one
that a lot of our patients go to because with Med-QUEST, all they cover are
extractions. So, essentially our patients need dentures. And, in private practice, a
denture cost $1,583 versus our prices which is $500.
So, I just wanted to show you some figures how it's not just the location but it's this
affordable care that that's concerning to us. And that's why it's really important to
have Maui Oral Health Center serve the community.
So, I'm humbly asking you for your continued support so that I can continue to work
and help out everybody. And, thank you very much for listening.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Doctor.
Members, any questions for the testifier?
I want to thank you for those examples. I think that's the first time we've really heard
the numbers and they mean a lot. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Cornelia Soberano.

MS. CORNELIA SOBERANO:
Madam Chairwoman, Honorable Members of Council. I am here as a private citizen,
a co-founder of the Maui Filipino Working Group that advocates for progressive social
change.
Some of you are familiar with the advocacy efforts we have had. Although I'm here
as a private citizen, what I would submit to you is the result of my professional work
as a social worker, specifically as a probation officer. I'd like to support the
subsidized, the issuance of subsidized bus passes to the disabled; in particular the
mental, the mentally challenged and homeless individuals.
In my work as probation officer, my clients end up getting revoked to as much as a
year, five years or ten, or even twenty, depending on the underlying criminal charge
simply because they could not afford the bus fare. Two dollars is prohibitive for
some, much more so four dollars for the day.
And, it's unfortunate but there's no allowance for people whose problem is
transportation to be given an exemption; for example, from the strict policy of the
Family Peace Center. So, people incur more absences than . . . from the Family
Peace Center whether that's because of illness or a lack of transportation, then
people get sent back to jail.
So, I urge the Council to please, let's help ourselves. Let's prevent the enormous
costs to taxpayers and to us as a society and the untold human suffering for
generations to come, because people are incarcerated unduly. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Ms. Soberano was the last person to sign up to testify in the
Council chambers. If there is anyone in the gallery or at the District Offices who
would like to testify, please identify yourself to the appropriate staff and proceed to
the podium or District Office phone at this time.
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CHAIR BAISA: Is there anyone out there who would like to testify?
Mr. Clerk, I see no one.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Hana Office, is there anyone else wishing to testify?
MS. LONO: There is no one waiting at the Hana Office to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Lanai Office, is there anyone wishing to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting on Lanai to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Molokai Office, is there anyone else wishing to testify?
MS. ALCON: No one is here on Molokai waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are no other individuals in the District
Office nor chambers who wish to testify.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk
Members, no one is wishing to testify. Without objection, the Chair would like to
close public testimony for this evening.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chair, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chair Baisa, we have written testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Would you like to deal with that first?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yes, if we can receive that into the record.
CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely.
Members, we have received written testimony that was distributed to each of us this
evening. With no objections, we will receive the written testimony into the record.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: No objections.
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THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
RECEIVED FROM VARIOUS INDIVIDUALS WERE MADE A
PART OF THE RECORD OF THIS PUBLIC HEARING.
CHAIR BAISA: And now, without objections, we're going to close public testimony.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, is there any further business scheduled at this public hearing?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: We have no other things, no other business scheduled at this
public hearing.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk. There is obviously no further business
scheduled at this public hearing.
The Chair would like to thank the Members for your attendance tonight. We've had a
very long day; we've been here all day long. And, I would like to also thank the staff
for hanging with us.
And I'd like to thank the public for coming tonight. It is very important to us to hear
from you as we get into our deliberative point where we will be making decisions. So,
again, thank you very much.
And with no further business, the Council of the County of Maui's public hearing on
April 24, on the Mayor's Proposed Budget for Fiscal Year ending June 30, 2014, is
adjourned.

ADJOURNMENT
The public hearing of APRIL 24, 2013, was adjourned by the Chair at 7:22 p.m.
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